MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 

HELD AT THE GUILD HALL, ASTON CANTLOW 

ON THURSDAY 13th OCTOBER 2011 – NO. 46
Prior to the formal meeting Balvinder Heran, Head of Customer Access at SDC and her assistance Stephanie Foley came out to talk to the council and residents and explain SDC’s efforts to secure Government funding for improved broadband services to rural areas.

Notes of the meeting are appended.
Present: 
Cllr. Simmons, Chairman, Cllr. Harvey, Vice Chairman, Cllr. Reid, Cllr. Pemberton, Cllr. Findlay, Cllr. Hardy.
Councillors are reminded of their duty to consider all aspects of equal opportunities, crime prevention, unlawful discrimination, and other best practice when making decisions at the meeting.
1. Apologies:
County Cllr. Richard Hobbs.
Part Meeting: District Cllr. Sir William Lawrence
2. Appointment of Chairman and Vice Chairman:

Having stood down as chairman, Cllr Simmons was thanked for his work for the council during his incumbency.  He then proposed that Cllr Harvey be his successor.  Cllr Hardy seconded and all agreed. Cllr. Harvey accepted.

Cllr Harvey  took the chair and in the absence of a willing volunteer proposed that Cllr Simmons be Vice-chairman.  Cllr Reid seconded and all agreed. Cllr. Simmons accepted.
3. Public Participation:

Mr Bill Evans was present and raised the following issues:

- Large dead trees along the C100 Wilmcote Lane between the Grain Store and the junction with Aston Cantlow Road and the C39 Salters Lane at the entrance to Wheathills Farm. These may become dangerous and need inspecting.


- Damage to Little Alne River Bridge as previously reported has not been attended to.  The Clerk confirmed that this had been reported to WCC immediately but will chase the matter up as it is recognised that safety is an issue.

- Guild Road signs removed by Severn Trent’s contractor on the 13th/14th August are still down.  The Clerk confirmed this having been reported to both Severn Trent and WCC on several occasions over the last two months - but so far to no avail. The Clerk will contact WCC on this matter again.

- E5341 assurances from WCC regarding future maintenance – the Clerk confirmed that these had been conveyed by Cllr Hobbs. 


– Participative Budgeting - Mr Evans forcefully expressed his disagreement with this in principle and questioned whether Section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972 applied.  His comments were noted.

4. Declaration of Personal and Prejudicial Interests:

                      Cllr. Simmons declared a personal and prejudicial interest in

the agenda item for the Community Computer.

Although thought not to be necessary, in view of the business to be discussed and for complete transparency Cllrs Hardy, Findlay and Reid also declared non-prejudicial interests in the Club as ordinary members.

5. Minutes:
The Minutes of the previous meeting were approved and signed.
6. Format and length of Minutes:
Concerns had been expressed by the Clerk over the increased length of these and prior to the meeting she had circulated advice on the subject taken from “Local Council Administration” by Charles Arnold-Baker who is considered to be the authority on local government procedures.  She also tabled a paper setting out her thoughts on the matter.  It was agreed that the matter should be referred to the Chairman and Vice-chairman to resolve during her forthcoming annual appraisal.

7. Reports from and Referrals to District & County Cllrs:
District Cllr Lawrence raised the following matters:

- There will no increase in WCC or SDC Council tax during 2012-13 as announced by Government.  Further cuts might therefore be needed.

-  The Government has said that it would like Waste Collection Authorities to return to weekly collections of ordinary household waste and had offered funding to facilitate that.  It was felt by SDC that the current service runs well and that there is therefore no case for reverting to a weekly service.

It was noted that the Warwickshire Waste Partnership has subsequently issued a news release arguing that a change back could not be justified on either practicality or cost grounds. 

- SDC Draft Core Strategy – following the round of consultations earlier in the year this is being worked on and an updated version will need to be approved by cabinet and then full Council before being consulted upon again and finalised.  That whole process is likely to take two years and in the meantime the lapsed District Local Plan and draft Core Strategy form the basis of planning decisions.

SDC has been advised by its consultant that 8,000 new homes should be planned for in the district between now and 2028.  That is the lowest numbest thought acceptable and of that number circa 2000 consents are already in place awaiting development.

- ACPC broadband campaign - as District Council ward member he confirmed having been copied into many emailed letters of support.  He is trying to answer them individually but councillors stressed that was not expected but appreciated.  Hopefully, he has seen the real strength of feeling about the present inadequate service. He was thanked for his support for the parish’s campaign.
8. Reports of Council meetings – to agree the authorship and publication policy:
After discussion it was proposed by Cllr Reid and seconded by Cllr Pemberton that the chairman should write the reports of meetings for the Village Vine and website, although this might need to be reviewed following any future change in chairmanship.  Given that the deadline for the Village Vine is the third Saturday of the month and in order for reports of meetings to appear in the following month’s magazine, draft minutes will need to be with the chairman within a week once the council has moved to meeting on the second Thursday of the month.  All agreed.
9. Communication relating to previous minutes:

- Clerks PC backup – Phase 2 Computers (P2C), the council’s preferred contractor had advised the Clerk that the firm will no longer be developing a remote backup service because its broadband connection is not adequate.  Cllr Simmons had sought advice from David Hannaford as to whether the service for the community website could be used.  If it can be it was agreed that if necessary P2C should be paid to set that up.  If that is not possible it was agreed that the council should purchase an external hard drive so that a back up copy of the data on the Clerk’s computer could be taken at regular intervals and stored at an alternative location. All agreed.

- WALC AGM proposition – as agreed at the last meeting, this had been forwarded to the County Secretary, for consideration by the County Committee.  It had come back with a suggested amendment to Clause 4.  After discussion Cllr Simmons proposed that it be accepted.  That was seconded by Cllr Harvey and all agreed.  The amended text of that clause now reads:

“Provide information to those town and parish councils who wish to cluster by disseminating best practice advice on the subject and using its good offices to foster such collaboration between member councils in order to help them prepare for devolution of services and the acquisition of requisite skills.”
All other communications had been circulated prior to the meeting.

10. Other communications:

a. Stratford District Local Strategic Partnership’s (LSP’s) Annual Conference ‘Moving Forward Together’ on 2nd November: Cllrs. Harvey, Reid and Simmons were confirmed as representatives.
b. WCC – Seymour Centre, Great Alne: It was agreed that the Council has no interest in this property which has been offered for community use by the County Council.

c. VASA AGM and Survey: Cllr. Pemberton’s offer to attend the AGM and take the lead in completing VASA’s survey was accepted.

d. WRCC AGM on 2nd November: Cllr. Simmons had received an invitation as an Individual Supporter to the organisation’s AGM. Given the support and information that WRCC and its network provide to rural communities he felt that the Council should investigate corporate membership.  It was agreed that details of the AGM would be circulated so that anybody interested in attending can do so.  The Clerk is asked to investigate membership and provided that the cost is reasonable it was agreed that this should be paid for from reserves for the current financial year and budgeted for the next financial year. All agreed.
11. Consultations:
a. SDC Draft Tourism Strategy, Workshop at Stratford Armouries on 26th September – Cllr Reid had attended as the council’s representative and found the event to be of limited and disappointing use.  About thirty people were there but most seemed to be present simply as observers.  The proposal to set up yet another website was not supported. He had been able to use the council’s consultation response to stimulate debate but no more suggestions were forthcoming.  

It had been proposed that another meeting should take place on the 17th November but Cllr Lawrence explained that a revised draft tourism strategy would have to be approved by Cabinet and full Council before being released for further consultation.  That was unlikely to be before January 2012.
b. Draft National Planning Policy Framework – Cllr Harvey who was leading on this urged colleagues who have no already done so to let her have their comments by the 22nd October so that she can finalise the council’s response by the deadline.


c. WCC Pupil Referral Unit Consultation – the proposed changes seemed reasonable and so it was not felt necessary to submit a response.

d. Warwickshire Health Watch – the general proposals seemed reasonable and very necessary given recent reports about the neglect of the elderly.  It was not felt necessary to submit a response.

e. A New Era for the Waterways – Supplementary consultation - Cllr. Reid had reviewed this and it covered largely procedural issues. The general principle of canals and waterways being transferred to a new charitable organisation and safeguarded did not cause concern.  It was therefore not felt necessary to submit a response.
f. Warwickshire Waste Core Strategy: Preferred Option and Policies consultation – Cllr. Hardy had reviewed this and advised that the proposals were still fairly general. It appeared that the Civic Amenity Site/Recycling Centre at Burton Farm would continue and so it was not felt necessary to submit a response.
g. Community Links Transport Scheme – usage statistics for the parish had been requested from SDC but not yet received.  In the absence of these and firmer financial information the Council is in no position to respond to SDC’s request that an indication of financial support from the parish be given. It was felt that rather than try to keep the present ‘commercially’ based service going with vehicles and drivers provided by an operator and with paid coordinators, an alternative means of providing transport for the whole community, not just a minority, through a scheme such as that run by volunteers in the Shipston-on-Stour area should be investigated.

The proposed budget consultation could be used to obtain the views of the community on this and other requests for funding from WCC and SDC. However, the principle of those councils making budget cuts and then expecting town and parish councils to increase their precepts to make up funding shortfalls caused considerable concern.

12. Aston Cantlow Community Forum on 28th September:
Notes of the meeting had been circulated prior to the meeting and are appended. Councillors checked that all outstanding action points allocated to the council are being attended to:

Note 2(b)(ii) – Future arrangements

-Editorial Team – a notice for the Village Vine has been drafted and circulated inviting expressions of interest in joining the team. All agreed the contents.

-Village Hall Users – Cllr. Findlay agreed to draft a letter for the Village Hall Secretary to circulate inviting groups and clubs using the hall to publicise their activities on the Community Website. She will also arrange for a notice to be posted on the hall’s notice board.

Note 2d – Policy on funding for overall website project, advertising and sponsorship.

Note 5 – ACPC Forum Budget
· Future Costs – via the notes of the Forum, Cllr. Simmons had clarified the future funding shortfalls which in Year 3,4 & 5 are estimated to be £70.50 p.a.  Beyond that it depends whether the Community Computer continues in use.  If it does the shortgall is estimated to be £327.20; without it just £6.70. All costs quoted ignore inflation.

It was formally ratified that the Council will underwrite any future funding shortfalls on the overall website project, including maintenance of the Community Computer and presentation equipment, from the Forum Support Budget. However, those present at the meeting had indicated that a small contribution from beneficiary clubs and organisations might be appropriate.  The subject will therefore be raised at the next Forum with a view to a reserve fund being established to cover eventualities beyond Year 5. All agreed.

· Business Listing – a notice for the Village Vine has been drafted and circulated inviting local tradesmen and businesses to avail themselves of the free listing facility. All agreed the contents.

· Note 3 – Community Computer – see minute for Agenda Item 21 below.

· Note 8 (b) – Neighbourhood/Parish Plan – a notice for the Village Vine has been drafted and circulated inviting expressions of interest in joining a Steering Group. All agreed the contents.

· Note 8 (d) – BBC Domesday Revisited Project – when drafting a notice for the Village Vine, Cllr. Simmons discovered from the project’s website that the deadline for updates is the 31st October. Since that is before the notice will appear he had therefore simply written one drawing residents’ attention to what was on the BBC website. All agreed the contents.
13. Planning Applications:

No new applications had been received.
14. Emergency Plan Update:

There have been no responses to the notice placed in the Village Vine requesting information.  Those councillors who have not already done so are asked to suggest amendments within 14 days.  To facilitate that a copy of the current document marked up to show amendments already suggested by Cllrs Harvey & Simmons will be re-circulated. 

Further discussion was deferred until the next meeting.
15. Participatory Budgeting: 

A draft document had been circulated by Cllr Simmons to stimulate debate but this was felt to be too long, complicated and formal.  It was agreed that any necessary background information could be posted on the website or made available in hardcopy upon request.

After lengthy discussions during which the majority of councillors reaffirmed their commitment to the process, it was agreed that Cllr Hardy will draft an alternative simpler questionnaire along the lines of the one used by the council in 2009.  That will be circulated giving sufficient time for comments to be made and taken on board with a view to a final draft being considered and agreed at the next meeting so that it can go out well before Christmas.
16. Quarterly Financial Statement – Second quarter 2011-12:


This was received and noted, there being no reported causes for concern.
17. Clerk’s Annual Appraisal and Salary Review:

It was agreed that this be conducted by the Chairman & Vice-chairman.
18. Payment of Outstanding Invoices:

M. C. Simmons (reimbursement of printing costs)             £131.09 (200321)
Aston Cantlow Village Hall




        25.50 (200322)

19. Items for consideration at next meeting:

· Alcester-Bidford Community Forum – to welcome its chairman District Cllr Darren Pemberton and discuss the council’s concerns.  [15 minutes]


· Emergency Plan – to agree updates and the way forward for any change of format

· Asset Register, Insurance Issues & Replacement Fund- to note the contents of the updated schedule & latest condition survey, to agree an insurance strategy and to agree what contribution is to be made to the asset replacement fund in 2012-13.


· Participatory Budgeting – to agree the survey letter


· Budget & Precept for 2012-13 – to agree the working parameters for next year’s budget

· Annual Review of Standing Orders - to agree any amendments deemed necessary

· Annual Review of Financial Regulations – to agree any amendments deemed necessary

· Quality Council Scheme – to review progress and identify any further action points

· Flooding Working Party and use of SDC Flood Relief Grant 2008 – to consider a proposal by Cllr Simmons
· Community Computer hosting agreement with the Club  - to consider the Club’s revised draft agreement, note the allocation of a second hand computer from WCC and agree who will champion the computers’ use.


Confidential


· Clerk’s Annual Appraisal & Salary review – to consider outcome

20. Date of Next Meeting:  

The next meeting will be at the Guild Hall at 7.00p.m. on




Tuesday 15th November 2011.
Unless absolutely unavoidable in the case of planning applications needing consideration, it was agreed that there would be no meeting in December.

21. Community Computer hosting agreement with the Club:

Deferred to the November meeting.

No further business – Chairman closed the meeting at 10.00 p.m.

STRATFORD- ON-AVON DISTRICT COUNCIL

BROADBAND IMPROVEMENT PROGRAMME

Notes of talk by and discussions with Balvinder Heran, Head of Customer Access at SDC

On 13th October 2011 at the Village Hall

Aim of the project:  to ensure that all properties throughout the district can be provided with a significant improvement to their broadband service so that normal uses such as BBC iPlayer or concurrently having a couple of children using the internet for homework and downloading music can be achieved without difficulty.  It will not achieve “Superfast” speeds but sufficiently adequate ones and so her target is 10Mbps for each home.


Government Funding - £530M has been provided nationally to address the requirements of the “Final 1/3” of properties which realistically won’t be covered by BT’s or other providers' commercially driven improvement programmes. This was confirmed as Fibre to the Premises (FTTP) into the homes / premises of the Final 1/3 - if Fibre to the Cabinet (FTTC) and then existing copper does not cover them. 

That funding is being distributed via Tier 1 local authorities, in our case Warwickshire County Council (WCC).  Via its application with regional partners Solihull and Coventry, WCC has been allocated £4.07M of that central fund.  That has to be 100% match-funded. 

SDC’s Data Gathering – SDC is ahead of the game in its joint work with WCC to gather the requisite data to inform the prioritisation of improvements and identify technical solutions.  It plans to have completed that exercise by the end of November - whereas other players in the county are working towards April 2012.  A map showing postcode by postcode what sort of access is potentially available will be published as soon as possible taking into account any “data pipes”, including dormant ones that may have been installed by BT to serve commercial premises.  The data map should be available to view on SDC’s website before Christmas and will be available for all to see.

It is not too late for residents to send in letters of support for ACPC’s campaign as the number received will influence where the parish comes in the pecking order and what level of contribution BT may be prepared to make.  The more residents who respond the more chance there is of Great Alne exchange being upgraded. 

If BT should decide to do that in any case SDC will still concentrate on making sure that all properties are upgraded.  As well as Fibre to the Cabinet (FTTC) in Aston Cantlow, that will, if necessary, mean Fibre to the Property (FTTP) for those that need it. 

Funding - SDC is hoping to gain £1.5M of the county’s overall allocation – but that has to be match-funded by SDC.

The estimated cost of addressing the needs of the whole district is £8M and so other funding sources are being investigated:


· DEFRA has a £20M fund for rural areas and so an application is being made to that. 


· Big Lottery Fund – the body that had supported community website development has also been approached and is supportive of the project.  Funding of up to £10K per parish is potentially available and so SDC will be completing application forms for the parishes.  They will need to be signed off by each parish - but that will not commit them to making a financial contribution. 

Any funds awarded would be ring-fenced - as they were for the website projects – and need to be spent within 2 to 3 years.  Since ACPC developed a good working relationship with the BLF and reputation for sound project management during the website project, the council hopes that its application would be looked on favourably.


· ACPC funding - Balvinder would like to know if parishes are able to make a contribution and a figure of £60 per property has been mentioned by Government.  It was explained to her that ACPC’s total Parish Precept is only £8,200 p.a. based on £31.29 for a Band D property.  Nevertheless it is planning to conduct a Participatory Budgeting (PB) exercise and can pose the question to its electorate.  That will be completed in time to inform the budgeted setting process for 2012-13 - which needs to be completed in January 2012.  Balvinder indicated that timescale would fit in with hers.

· Orbit / Heart of England Housing Association – there are nine social housing units in the parish and Orbit has committed itself to meeting the cost of broadband for its tenants for a period of two years.


· BT - has been working with SDC on its “Virtual District” programme and has offered to match-fund what SDC can put in.  It has also offered to match what communities raise.


Given that it is in the lead, SDC is pursuing a twin track approach with WCC.  It therefore plans to start district upgrading in April 2012 and the programme will take three years to complete.  The remainder of Warwickshire will follow on some time later.

SDC is working with Coventry University to identify the most appropriate technical solution(s) - which might conceivably be based on Wifi or Microwave for some locations.  Balvinder hopes to come back to us with the outline technical proposal by Christmas.  She is more interested in what will work for the district and this parish for the next 5 to 10 years - rather than the latest superfast solutions.  

The project is aiming to provide a minimum speed of 10Mbps.  To put matters in context, the whole of SDC’s operations at Elizabeth House, including communicating with Shire Hall, are serviced by a 10Mbps broadband connection without any problems.

Balvinder is also insistent that, whilst achieving an improved broadband service, residents should in future be given a choice of provider - rather than being locked into BT/Vodaphone etc. 


Stephanie Foley who was attending the meeting with Balvinder has been recruited by SDC to support the project and will be our main point of contact from now on.


Balvinder will be pleased to return for future meetings as necessary.

Balvinder and Stephanie were thanked warmly for coming out to the parish and for the illuminating talk.

------------------------------------

After the meeting, Balvinder confirmed to Phil Summerfield that additional letters/emails from businesses would add extra value. Action required here to get these from all local businesses (this could duplicate existing home/residential letters) 


-----------------------------------------

Sir William Lawrence, our District Council ward member had been present and during the following parish council meeting and confirmed that he has been copied into many emailed letters of support.  He is trying to answer them individually but ACPC stressed that was not expected but appreciated.  Hopefully, he has seen the real strength of feeling about the present inadequate service.

ACPC thanked him for his support for the parish campaign.

ASTON CANTLOW COMMUNITY FORUM

WEDNESDAY 28TH SEPTEMBER 2011


1. Welcome, Introductions & Apologies

Apologies: received from Sir William Lawrence, Mike & Lyn Anslow, Maureen Parkes, John & Pat Knott, Michelle Hardy – and afterwards Richard Hobbs who was delayed at Wilmcote PC’s meeting.

Present: Di Buckley, Ann Platt, Steve Laws, David Hannaford, Duncan Hodgson, Malcolm Gloster and Cllrs Findlay, Harvey, Reid & Simmons


2. Community Website:


2a Review of usage & updating of content

Usage statistics for August indicated 499 visits, 1,253 pageviews, 69.14% new visits, all spread across 31 countries.  That was thought to be all very encouraging

Updating – after the initial surge of activity to make the site ready for the launch in May effort had slackened off somewhat.  Whilst calendars of forthcoming events arranged by organisations are being posted, individual events are not always being posted across so that alerts are sent to email subscribers.


Action by:  All organisations’ content editors
  

2b Future arrangements:

i. Project Management – having been carried out by MCS during the development phase will in future be collectively by ACPC

Action by: ACPC

ii. Editorial Team:

· Membership – ideally we may find somebody who is willing to take on the role of webmaster but the system was very specifically selected and set up so that each organisation can post and update the content for its section of the site.  We’ll try and find somebody, possibly a younger person, but in the meantime David H kindly agreed to liaise with reps from each organisation who are:


· ACPC

Michelle Hardy

· Church

Nikki Chatterton

· Club

Stuart Hannaford

· History Society
Ann to find out

· Tennis Club

Jackie Nixon

· WI


Ann to find out

Action by: ACPC, Ann Platt, David Hannaford

There was also a discussion about how other organisations/clubs using the village hall can be brought on board - such as the Ullenhall Players, Karate Club, Art Club, Lace Makers and Fitness Club.  That is not the responsibilty of the VH Management Committee but they will pass on information for us.


Action by: ACPC to write invitation for VH to pass on
 

- Training thereof in Content Management System (CMS) – attendees were reminded that training by SDC for 6 people for 3 hrs each on the WordPress CMS has already been paid for on a “call off” basis out of the Lottery grant.

Action by:  Content editors to let David know if they need training
 

2c Proposals or “would–likes” for Release 2:

i. Online mapping – Duncan explained the evaluation he had carried out for ACPC of  Parish on Line(PoL) vs. Ordnance Survey Open Space  for use to map the parish walks as provided by Bob Fishleigh and others onto the Aston Cantlow Community website.

He had concluded that each has its merits and PoL is a "wrap around" on top of the OS application. Licensing issues and public access are key differentiators (together with potential computer storage technical considerations). Also the scope of material available in PoL has wider relevance to Parish activities and PoL is still very much in early stages of development.

He had recommended and ACPC had agreed to elect to use both products to meet Parish and Community website requirements, each as required by specific needs.

Action by: Duncan & David on footpath maps and by ACPC to plot location of assets

ii.  Other possible enhancements to the functionality of the website to provide online booking facilities were not now thought to be a priority or entirely feasible.  It will therefore be better to concentrate on reviewing and improving the current content.

Action by:  none at present
2d  Policy on website advertising & sponsorship and meeting project costs beyond Year 2


MCS explained that, by “rolling up” and paying via SDC for as many costs as possible for the 5 years of the Lottery grant agreement period, there is no immediate funding issue.  The situation is far better than it had looked at the outset of the project because we had adopted a cheaper solution. 


Costs are covered for Year 1 (2011-12) and Year 2 (2012-13) and then in Years 3, 4 & 5 there will only be a shortfall of £70.50.  Once the initial 5-year project period expires it looks as if the shortfall will rise to £327.20 – ignoring inflation.  

Action by:  Malcolm to double check figures


The meeting felt that the shortfall was a reasonable item to be met from ACPC’s Community Forum Support Budget - see later discussion under Agenda Item 5. 


It was concluded that the partners do not need to seek advertising but that a “listing “ service for local tradesmen and businesses should be offered free of charge. Potential users need to be made aware and it is hoped that some “cross-fertilisation” and networking might result.


Action by:  ACPC to publicise offer of listing


3.  Community Computer:

3a. Agreement with Aston Cantlow Club - report on progress

It has been taking far longer than anticipated to conclude a hosting agreement but it is hoped that will be achieved in the next month. 


Action by:  ACPC and Club


3b  IT Training sessions 

As a result of notices in the Village Vine, it was reported that one volunteer has come forward as a trainer and seven potential trainees have expressed an interest.  It was concluded that we should wait for community computer to be in place before progressing the matter.


Action by:  ACPC when Club agreement signed


4. Broadband 


ACPC’s notices have appeared in the October Village Vine.  Proforma letters for completion by residents and businesses are being delivered to each household/business together with an explanatory one.  The more residents and business owners who return a letter to SDC the better - because that will make the case for a slice of Government funding being made available.  It would be used for the upgrade of BT’s Great Alne exchange and to run a fibre optic cable to the main cabinet near the village hall in Aston Cantlow.  Fibre optics cables would also no doubt be needed to Little Alne, Shelfield and Newnham to achieve reasonable broadband speeds in future.

Balvinder Heran, SDC’s head of Customer Access will be giving a presentation at 6:30PM before the ACPC meeting on 13th October.


Action by:  all to attend meeting if possible to lobby Balvinder


5. ACPC Forum Support Budget  

5a. Attendees were reminded that from 2011-12 ACPC had transferred the £200 fund previously set aside for its chairman’s and members’ allowances (that were never claimed) into a support budget for the Forum.  Costs like hiring the village hall for meetings would be met out of it. 

As discussed above under Item 2d, attendees felt that the small shortfall in funding for the website during the initial five years could legitimately be met from it.  To cover the shortfall if any from Year 6 onwards the budget could be nudged upwards by then to meet it.


5b  Community Presentation Equipment costs - it was also agreed that the cost of replacement projector lamps could also be met from this fund.  All organisations were invited to make use of equipment which was bought out of the Lottery grant for use by all of them, not just the council. 

Action by: ACPC

6. Open Public Services White Paper 

It was explained that following on from the PM’s pronouncements about the Big Society, May 2010 General Election result and publication in December of the Localism Bill that is currently making its way through Parliament, the White Paper had been issued for consultation in July.  ACPC was one of the few councils that made the effort to read the paper and submit a response.  The general thrust of all these measures will be where possible to devolve decision making down to the lowest possible level, which in our case would be the Parish Council.

The council is therefore going through a process of renewal and working towards achieving Quality Status, the hallmark of a well run council, to prepare itself for the challenges ahead.

Action by:  ACPC ongoing 


7. Participatory Budgeting (PB)


Many powers are available to town and parish councils but few have been used by ours in the past and yet, according to the Localism Bill and the “Open Public Services White Paper”, the Coalition Government is expecting county and district councils to devolve services down to town/parish council level including some aspects of planning.  Historically, as well as funding its own operations, a proportion of the Parish Precept has been used to make small annual and one-off grants/donations to other parish or local organisations to help them run or provide local facilities and services.  This financial year the amount budgeted for such is £950 or 11.6% of the 

precept.  Are residents comfortable with that councillors are wondering?


Putting matters in context, ACPC is ranked 57th out of the 110 town and parish councils appearing on SDC’s list comparing precept levels and average Band D charges, i.e. we are in the lower half.  Bidford is at Number 1 by raising £101.36 from a Band D property. 

If ACPC charged the same as Bidford the total precept would be £26,561 - meaning that the council could potentially do a lot more.  At the other end of the spectrum 23 parishes raise no precept at all - but they usually have no parish council as such and residents just hold an “Annual Parish Meeting” - as happens at Billesley.  Where should ACPC be on that spectrum councillors are asking themselves?  

Before councillors start taking decisions leading up to the setting of the precept for 2012-13 at the January 2012 meeting, they are taking a step back and asking themselves those and other fundamental questions about what residents wish the council to do and what services the council should be providing.   

So that they are better informed they wish to consult residents using “Participative Budgeting” (PB) techniques and believe that ACPC will be the first trail-blazing parish council in the county to do so having seen how it has usefully been adopted in other counties.  


PB works on the very simple principle that those who contribute towards the Parish Precept should have a say on how much is raised and what it is spent on.  

Action by: ACPC to run PB exercise

8. Possible Formation of Informal Working Groups 


A discussion paper had been circulated prior to the meeting and it was explained that if ACPC started setting up formal committees and sub-committees they would be bound by the same rules as the council about advertising meetings beforehand and where they could meet.  By adopting an informal approach it would be more flexible and hopefully enable more residents to contribute to specific topics.  Attendees could understand the logic.


Action by: ACPC to instigate groups as needed


One such group already exists under Steve Laws’ leadership in the form of the Bus Group.  Steve is happy to expand its role to encompass all transport issues. 


Picking up on the comments above about the precepting powers of town & parish councils, Steve pointed out that if a “cluster” of them along the route of the former No 29 evening bus service used that power, they could collectively raise the funds to reinstate the service.  In order to further that idea Malcolm will work with him to identify and contact those local councils and float the idea. 

Action by: Malcolm and Steve 

8a Events Working Party - whilst appreciating that the Community Diary performs an invaluable role it was agreed that some mechanism is advisable such as an Informal Events Working Party to coordinate event planning a little more across organisations and thereby ensure that all segments of the community are catered for and that there are no gaps in the parish's social diary.  Hopefully the downward trend in community involvement can be reversed. 

It was also agreed that the forthcoming Queen’s Diamond Jubilee on the 4th June 2012 would be a suitable subject for a group.  Duncan volunteered to try and coordinate one and all parish organisations are invited to nominate representatives.  


Action by: all organisations to nominate reps and advise Duncan of names

Details of a national project encouraging town and parish councils to organise beacons have been received by ACPC and will be passed on to Duncan.

Action by: Malcolm

8b. Neighbourhood / Parish Plan 


The Parish Appraisal was drawn up by a group under Sue O’Donovan’s leadership in the late 1990s and was adopted by SDC in 2000.  However, in the intervening period Wilmcote achieved separate parish status in June 2004.  Parish Appraisals became Parish Plans and they in turn are being replaced by Neighbourhood Plans.  


ACPC wishes to instigate the preparation of an up-to-date plan and has made enquires of the Planners at SDC.  They have still not completed work on SDC’s Core Strategy thereby leaving a vacuum which has resulted in a flurry of planning applications for major sites around Stratford-upon-Avon.

The time is therefore ripe for the parish to press on with its Plan and thereby hopefully influence the Core Strategy - rather than being fossilised as it was by the previous Category 4 status in the District Local Plan which prevented any “organic” growth.  That it can be argued has resulted over the years in the loss of the school, and shop; and made housing unaffordable.  Allied to the loss of evening bus services, the parish is now ranked as one of the top 10% most deprived in the country when it comes to housing and access to services.


The council will be looking to form a steering group for the Plan and will place a notice in the Vine inviting expressions of interest.

Action by:  ACPC to seek volunteers via notices in Village Vine and on Community Website

8c Oil purchasing syndicate 


Fourteen households with B95 6xx postcodes have so far responded to notices placed in the August and September Village Vines and they are now benefiting from a piggy-backing arrangement with the Wooton Wawen syndicate.  That and the broadband initiative are examples of how ACPC is trying to make its activities more directly relevant to residents.


8d BBC Domesday Revisited Project 


It was explained that the current information on the BBC website had been prepared by schoolchildren.  Attendees felt it would be appropriate if they could be traced and if they and their children could prepare an up-to-date snapshot of the parish – possibly to coincide with the Queen’s Jubilee next year.


Action by:  ACPC to place notices in Village Vine and on Community Website


9. Update of Parish Emergency Plan


A notice has been placed in the October Village Vine explaining that ACPC’s plan is being updated and calling for updating information.  Nobody had realised or recorded that Di is storing 20 pillows for use in an emergency and they will be added by Melanie to the list of equipment held by the council.


It is hoped that a register of 4x4 drivers who can help in an emergency can be drawn up under the auspices of the Bus & Transport Working Group mentioned above.


Action by: ACPC


10.  Village SOS Fund 

Details of this scheme had been circulated prior to the meeting and it is hoped that during the preparation of the Neighbourhood Plan a suitable project might emerge.  The council has only just become aware of the Village Hall’s plans to build a storeroom and a disabled toilet and collaboration across groups might identify a multifunctional/multi-organisational project.


Action by: ACPC and all organisations


11. Matters of interest or concerns raised by other partner organisations:


Nothing specifically that had not been discussed earlier.

12. Format of meetings


It was felt useful to have an agenda and some background information.  MCS will be standing down as chairman of ACPC on the 13th October and so it will be up to his successor to take the Forum forward.

The initial focus of the meetings had been getting the website up and running and, now that has been achieved, councillors hope that future meetings will not be so dominated by ACPC.


The meeting are felt to be useful if they continue to be held at roughly six-monthly intervals.

Action by: ACPC

13. Any other business

There was none.


Next meeting – it was agreed that this should be prior to the Annual Parish Meeting on Thursday 10th May 2012 so that joint plans for all organisations to be involved can be made again.  Date to be advised in March or April.


Action by: ACPC
The meeting ended at 9PM
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